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November 21, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Federation of Professional & Technical Engineers, Local 17 (Professional & Technical - Roads Division) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2003 through December 31, 2005 and three Memoranda of Agreement.  These agreements cover approximately 80 employees in Planning and Professional Bargaining Units of the Department of Transportation’s Roads Services Division.

A stable workforce of high caliber professional employees supports county road projects and programs and these bargaining unit employees are no different at a combined average turnover rate of less than ten percent.  Employees covered by these agreements are integral to the safe and efficient functioning of the Roads Services Division.  The primary areas of responsibility of the Planning Bargaining Unit include planning, grant administration, and communications while the Professional Bargaining Unit is tasked with program management, technology and budget.

The Roads Services Division plans and maintains our roads with an efficiency and care that is reflected in these agreements.  The Collective Bargaining Agreement provides a Council endorsed mediation/arbitration methodology for resolving classification disputes and for 

adoption of bi-weekly payroll.  Implementation of the Classification and Compensation Project for the Professional Bargaining Unit is detailed in the attached Memoranda of Agreement.  This settlement closely follows other negotiated project-related agreements.  The following table shows preliminary pay range assignments and step placement for existing Professional Bargaining Unit employees.

	Ranges and Step Placements for Current Employees



	RANGE
	STEP 1
	STEP 2
	STEP 3
	STEP 4
	STEP 5
	STEP 6
	STEP 7
	STEP 8
	STEP 9
	STEP 10
	Total

	48
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	53
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	54
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	58
	 
	 
	10
	1
	1
	1
	4
	 
	 
	2
	19

	59
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	1

	60
	 
	 
	7
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	8

	62
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	3

	63
	 
	 
	3
	2
	1
	1
	8
	 
	 
	12
	27

	64
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	3
	3

	65
	 
	1
	 
	2
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	4

	68
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	5
	2
	 
	1
	4
	13

	Grand Total
	
	1
	24
	7
	3
	9
	14
	 
	1
	22
	81


The Planning bargaining unit’s wage settlement agreement for 2002 provides a cost of living increase of 2.32%.  The cost-of-living increase for all eligible employees in 2003, 2004 and 2005 follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlements reached are products of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the union.  These agreements compare favorably with other settlements and are within our capacity to finance.  The Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division, has reviewed these agreements.

If you have questions, please contact David Gaba, Labor Relations Manager, 

at (206) 296-8566 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, LOT Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Manager, DES


David Gaba, Labor Relations Manager, DES

	bcc:
	
	Whitney Hupf, Union Representative, International Federation of Professional & Technical Employees Local 17

	
	
	Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation

	
	
	Robert V. Cowan, Finance Manager, Finance and Business Operations Division, Department of Executive Services
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